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June 28, 2022 
 
Mr. Andrew Ching 
City Manager 
City of Tempe 
31 E. Fifth Street 
Tempe, AZ 85281 
 
Re: Correcting Statements Made by the Developer of the Proposed Tempe 
Entertainment District 
 
Dear Mr. Ching: 
 
On behalf of the City of Phoenix and Sky Harbor International Airport (“Sky Harbor”), I 
would like to thank you for inviting me to present at the June 2, 2022 Tempe City 
Council special meeting regarding the proposed Tempe Entertainment District (“TED”).  
 
It is important that Tempe Staff and Council are provided a complete set of facts in 
order to make fully informed decisions on matters impacting your community, the 
region, and the state. This letter is meant to formally correct the record of misleading 
and incorrect statements made by Bluebird Development, LLC (the “Developer”), 
including those made at the special meeting. This is critical because Tempe is the party 
bound by the 1994 Intergovernmental Agreement (“IGA”) between our two cities, not the 
Developer. Therefore, I want to make sure Tempe has accurate information as it 
considers this proposal, and its obligations to Phoenix under the IGA.  
 
In summary, this letter will explain that: (1) Sky Harbor does not oppose the Coyotes 
moving to Tempe; (2) the binding IGA that the City of Phoenix and the City of Tempe 
signed in 1994 prohibits any residential development at the location of the TED; (3) 
there are no exceptions to this prohibition on residential; (4) the contour maps the 
Developer continues to rely on are inaccurate; and (5) Phoenix has no desire to end the 
IGA so long as Tempe continues to fulfill its own obligations.  
 
1. Sky Harbor does not oppose the Coyotes moving to Tempe. 
 
Sky Harbor does not oppose the Coyotes building their new facility in Tempe, or even at 
the TED site. To the contrary, based on assurances from the Developer that they will 
mitigate issues that have the potential to impact safe air navigation to and from the 
airport, Sky Harbor currently does not object to building the Coyotes stadium at the 
proposed TED site.  
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Sky Harbor objects only to the residential component contained within Tempe’s RFP 
and the TED proposal because it violates the longstanding agreement between Phoenix 
and Tempe and will unilaterally unwind decades of investment in noise mitigation 
measures designed to reduce impacts to Tempe residents, as explained below. This 
objection is narrow and wholly unrelated to the Coyotes or their stadium. 
 
2. The IGA prohibits new residential developments at the proposed location for 

the TED, as the FAA has explained. 
 
In 1994, the City of Tempe and the City of Phoenix entered into the IGA to, among other 
things, resolve ongoing disputes, some resulting in litigation, over aircraft noise and to 
set long-term plans for the development of both Tempe and Sky Harbor. Specifically, in 
the IGA, Tempe and Phoenix agreed “to take all actions necessary, consistent with 
applicable laws and regulations, to implement the land use management strategies 
recommended in the F.A.R. Part 150 Noise Compatibility Plan and Program” for Sky 
Harbor (the “Part 150”).1  
 
The Part 150, in turn, establishes an extensive set of measures “to improve the 
compatibility between aircraft operations and noise-sensitive land uses in the area, 
while allowing the airport to continue to serve its role in the community.”2 Among other 
things, the Part 150 solidified the parties’ agreement that within the 65 DNL contour, 
they would “exclude residential” uses.3 The Part 150 recommends this measure 
specifically to avoid “high concentrations of residential development” that would 
otherwise be allowed in mixed-use areas “east of the airport and within Tempe.”4 In 
other words, the Part 150 prohibits exactly what Tempe’s RFP and the subsequent 
proposal calls for: a high-density residential development within the 65 DNL contour 
east of Sky Harbor in Tempe.   
 
Tempe also specifically agreed in the IGA to “take such measures as are necessary to 
ensure that new development undertaken in connection with the Rio Salado project or in 
noise sensitive environs within its jurisdiction will be compatible with the noise levels 
predicted in the [Part 150].”5  
 
The residential development called for in the RFP is not “compatible with the noise 
levels” in this 65 DNL area.  In a recent letter, the Federal Aviation Administration 
(“FAA”) itself confirmed as much: “FAA policy states that residential development within 
an airport 65 DNL noise contour is incompatible land use.”6 And it further confirmed that 
“[t]he FAA,” like Sky Harbor, “is concerned about potential changes in airport land use 

 
1 IGA art. III(3).  
2 1999 Part 150, at 6-1. 
3 1999 Part 150, at 6-24. 
4 1999 Part 150, at 6-24. 
5 IGA art. III(3). 
6 April 1, 2022 Letter from FAA to City of Tempe, at 1-2. 
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compatibility and the introduction of high-density residences”—like with the TED 
proposal—“within an area known to experience considerable aircraft noise.”77   
 
Under the IGA, the Part 150, and consistent with FAA guidance, Tempe therefore must 
take all necessary measures to prevent the TED proposal’s residential aspect. 
 
Separately, at the meeting the developer discussed an unrelated development at Priest 
and 3rd Street. The inclusion of residential units in this project is also a violation of the 
IGA. Sky Harbor was not notified of this project, as is required under the IGA. Sky 
Harbor first learned of this project at the Tempe City Council meeting on May 26, 2022 
and Sky Harbor’s attorney promptly notified the Tempe City Attorney of its concern the 
next day.  
 
3. There is no exception that makes residential, including multi-family 

residential, compatible. 
 
The Developer has incorrectly told Tempe that residential development is somehow 
permitted within the 65 DNL. Based on the out-of-context and misleading use of an 
overlay chart in the Part 150, the Developer asserts that there is an exception that 
makes residential compatible by simply using remedial measures such as sound 
insulation or avigation easements.  
 
But the Part 150 does not include any such exception. The Part 150, instead, makes it 
clear that the general standards in the overlay chart are superseded by the stricter 
zoning prohibition against residential development otherwise found in the Part 150.8 
Even the author of the Part 150—who created the overlay chart—told your City Council 
that the Developer has misconstrued that chart. 
 
And federal guidance has no such exception either, as the FAA explained in its most 
recent June 1, 2022 letter to Tempe. In the letter, the FAA corrected the Coyotes’ 
misunderstanding that the federal regulations have an exception for housing that is 
sound insulated. The FAA and Dan Elwell, who led the FAA’s noise program before 
becoming head of the FAA, both confirmed that sound insulation applies only to existing 
residential, not new residential, and that the introduction of new residential uses in this 
area is non-compatible.  
 
The FAA’s position is clear: “As noted in FAA’s letter to the City of Tempe (April 1, 
2022), it is FAA policy that FAA’s approval of remedial noise mitigation measures 
(including land acquisition and residential sound insulation treatment) are limited to 

 
7 April 1, 2022 Letter from FAA to City of Tempe, at 1. 
81999 Part 150, at 5-10 (explaining that the underlying zoning and overlay zones are 
combined and that the “strictest requirements of both zones apply to the affected 
property”). 
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existing non-compatible development.” 9 There is no way that the Developer can meet 
its promise to Tempe that it would comply with all FAA policies, regulations, and 
approvals when the FAA has gone on record twice now to state that the TED’s 
proposed residential is not compatible and cannot be made compatible under federal 
policy.  
 
Finally, others at the meeting cited an exchange of letters between the Phoenix and 
Tempe mayors in 1996 as somehow modifying the IGA to allow multi-family residential 
in the 65 DNL. It does not. That letter does not even mention the IGA and nowhere 
states that multi-family residential is allowed. Further, in no way does this informal 
exchange of letters by former mayors constitute an amendment or binding interpretation 
of the IGA to allow multi-family residential. Any amendment to the IGA would have 
required written agreement by the cities, which would have required Phoenix City 
Council approval, none of which occurred.10 
 
Moreover, this informal exchange of letters by former mayors predates by 3 years the 
updated Part 150, which was required in the IGA and by Tempe as part of the 
settlement of Tempe’s lawsuit over the third runway. Again, the updated Part 150 
excludes all residential development, with a specific emphasis on prohibiting large-scale 
residential development.11  
 
In fact, Tempe was expressly told during the Part 150 process that the exchange of 
letters by the former mayors did not alter the land use measures Tempe agreed to 
implement. I attach the July 12, 2000 letter that is included in the Part 150 record. As 
you will see, Tempe’s request—based on the 1996 letter—to remove the measure 
prohibiting all residential, including multi-family residential, was explicitly rejected. As 
Tempe was told: “Under F.A.R. Part 150, multi-family and condos are not considered 
compatible within the 65 DNL noise contour.”12 
 
4. The noise contour maps that the Developer has used are outdated and 

inaccurate. 
 

The Developer presented the Tempe City Council decades-old maps that predate the 
current contour maps. The current maps account for the significant technological 
advancements in aircraft engine design that have considerably reduced noise impacts 
over Phoenix and Tempe. Reduced aircraft noise levels have allowed the airport to 

 
9 June 1, 2022 Letter from FAA to Mr. Ching, City of Tempe, at 2. 
10 IGA art. III(6.2) (“Any and all amendments, waivers and modifications of this 
agreement must be made in writing and signed by the party to be bound,” i.e., the City 
of Phoenix and the City of Tempe).  
11 1999 Part 150, at 5-8 (recognizing that the zoning measures “cannot guarantee that 
all noise-sensitive uses will be avoided, although large-scale residential development 
would be effectively prohibited.”) 
12 July 12, 2000 Letter from David Fitz to Ms. Wilhelmsen, City of Tempe, at. 6.35  
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create new contour maps over time that benefited Tempe and Phoenix by permitting 
both cities to develop more land for uses that would have previously been determined 
incompatible.  
 
Indeed, the noise contour maps have been updated several times since 1999. Most 
recently, the FAA approved new maps in 2019 as part of Sky Harbor’s Comprehensive 
Asset Management Plan (CAMP). These current maps are on file with the City of 
Phoenix Aviation Department, published on the airport’s website, and are available at 
the FAA’s Airports District Office. 
 
And Tempe clearly directed the Developer to obtain “the most current noise contour 
maps from the City of Phoenix.”13 The City of Phoenix provided the most current contour 
maps to the Developer, and yet the Developer continues to use their outdated maps to 
assert incorrect claims despite Sky Harbor repeatedly explaining to them that the maps 
they produced are outdated and very misleading. 
 
5. There is no plan to end the IGA so that Sky Harbor can extend a runway, as 

the Developer claims. 
 

Another false theory the Developer presented at the June 2 meeting was that Sky 
Harbor has concocted a secret plan to extend a Sky Harbor runway and, to do so, must 
convince Tempe to terminate the IGA. This fabricated theory is false and unfortunate.  
 
To state unequivocally, Sky Harbor does not want to end the IGA. We willingly entered 
it, as did Tempe, to further our mutual interests. We still believe the IGA is in the best 
interest of your and our constituents, as well as our cities, and we intend to continue 
upholding our binding promises. We hope Tempe will do the same, but will consider 
agreeing to terminate the IGA if that is the course Tempe chooses, expressly or 
implicitly by refusing to adequately address Sky Harbor’s concerns.  
 
But the most absurd part of the Developer’s sensational conspiracy theory is that the 
runway extension is a secret that was somehow inadvertently shared with them. The 
planned runway extension is a widely known, well publicized, and publicly reported 
proposal. We intentionally shared the planned runway extension with the Developer. We 
shared that plan with the media, showing large renditions of the planned runway 
extension, including on February 23 and 24, 2022. We have featured that plan on Sky 
Harbor’s website, for months, at https://www.skyharbor.com/CAMP. And importantly, we 
shared this plan with Tempe’s own Aviation Commission (TAVCO) in November 2021. 
 
Sky Harbor serves the public interest and has no ulterior motives or hidden agendas. All 
of Sky Harbor’s efforts to date have been to defend the IGA—exactly as the IGA 
requires. Sky Harbor has been extraordinarily open with Tempe to explain how Tempe’s 

 
13 Tempe RFP #22-030, at 4. 
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RFP and the Developer’s subsequent proposal would put Tempe in breach of its IGA 
obligations and the FAA’s policies.  
 
For decades, the City of Phoenix, Sky Harbor, and Tempe have collaborated to ensure 
that Sky Harbor can safely and effectively operate—to serve Tempe, the growing 
Valley, the State of Arizona, the nation, and beyond—while simultaneously mitigating 
related burdens on surrounding residents. We sincerely hope to continue that history of 
collaboration. 
 
In light of that history, we were admittedly disappointed to first learn of Tempe’s RFP 
and interest in including incompatible residential on this parcel through public media 
reports and not directly from Tempe staff.  Given recent increased demand for 
development around Sky Harbor, and to further our goal of productive collaboration, I 
want to remind you of Tempe’s obligation to notify Sky Harbor airport management of 
any other proposed development that includes noise sensitive uses, as is required in 
the 1999 Part 150 Program. 14     
 
I hope this clears up any of the misleading comments and confusion surrounding this 
proposed development. We look forward to continuing to work with you, and it is our 
hope that you will accept our June 9th letter of request to meet and amicably resolve 
these issues to prevent the need to leverage the more significant remedies provided in 
the IGA. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Chad R. Makovsky, C.M. 
Director of Aviation Services 
 
 
CC:  Tempe City Council 

Tempe City Attorney 
Bluebird Development, LLC c/o Nick Woods 
Jeffrey Barton, Phoenix City Manager 
Mario Paniagua, Phoenix Deputy City Manager 
 

Attachment July 12, 2000 Letter from David Fitz, Coffman Associates to Ms. 
Wilhelmsen, City of Tempe 

 
14 1999 Part 150, at 6-25 
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